LETTER A

Dear Sir or Madam

As a serving operational fire-fighter for Essex County Fire and Rescue service I feel it is my duty to contact you concerning the Comprehensive Spending Review, and the devastation that will be inflicted upon the Fire and Rescue Service if the cuts to our budget are imposed.

The Fire and Rescue Service in the UK has undergone significant changes over the last decade, with a modernisation agenda that has cut operational fire-fighter posts nationally by 2,261 in the last five years. During this period there has been a significant shift in policy, promoting the importance of prevention over the need for a robust response capability. This ideal is noble in principle, and has indeed gone some way to reducing fires and fire deaths, but has been implemented to the detriment of operational effectiveness.

There still is, and always will, remain a requirement for a fully resourced and equipped operational Fire Service. Between April 2009 and March 2010 over 7000 people were rescued from fires in the UK, and more rescues were carried out last year than a decade ago. In the first six months of 2009 insurers paid out £639 million for fire damage, the highest half-yearly figure ever, following on from 2008’s record high. The fire and rescue service has met and exceeded government efficiency targets – increased productivity with fewer personnel, but we are approaching a precipice. 
In April this year two fire-fighters were killed tackling a blaze in a block of flats in Southampton. Eight fire-fighters died performing their duty in 2007, the worst year for fire-fighter deaths for 30 years. 13 fire-fighters were killed at fires between 2003 and 2007. However, for almost seven years prior to that period there were no fire-fighter deaths at fires. The government, rightly, want to educate the community about avoiding fires, but it seems to think this will allow for a smaller fire service. Education is good, but it is no substitute for a properly resourced and trained fire and rescue service.
 I entered my chosen profession to make a difference to the public I serve by saving lives and property, and the men and women with which I serve are all driven by the same desire. We are the front line and the first response for fires, RTC’s, train and plane accidents, chemical incidents, terrorist attacks, natural and man-made disasters, humanitarian services, and much more. Without sufficient resources and training the quality of the service we can provide will diminish at a dangerous cost to the public, and this will be the consequence of the draconian cuts that are being proposed to the budget. 

On a personal level, my reward for years of dedication to a public service that I care for is a three-year pay freeze, which based on current inflation figures will equate to a reduction of income in excess of 10% in real terms . Coupled with this, the proposal to increase public sector pension contributions by 3% across the board will create a shortfall of at least £1000 from my annual salary, in addition to the £3600 currently taken at source. Then when I am finally able to retire from a physically and mentally demanding career, the benefits that were promised to me when joining this compulsory scheme will have been significantly depreciated by new legislation.  

I can, perhaps, take cold comfort from the knowledge that between 1st January 2006 and 1st January 2010, the salary of my Chief Fire Officer David Johnson rose from £125,000 to £169,000, no doubt his reward for not speaking out against the ‘cuts agenda’. This seems in contrast to the majority of Chief Constables in the UK who have warned publicly of the detrimental effects to frontline policing that will be caused by their budget reductions.  

I urge you therefore in your capacity as Chair of the Fire Authority to reconsider the position adopted by the Fire Authority which can only have the most devastating effect on a service that is vital for the safety and welfare of your constituents. If the concerns voiced by those of us who live and work on the frontline are not heeded, then the lack of personnel, equipment and resources will lead to dire consequences.  You will be responsible for the deaths and injuries of many more members of the public and also those dedicated individuals who will attempt to provide a first rate service with second rate support.
Act now! You have the responsibility, the power, and the position to make the difference before it is too late. Public satisfaction with the fire and rescue service is very high – 93% in a recent YouGov survey. The Audit Commission has recognised that the service is exceptionally well regarded by the public. They do not support cuts to the service, and an overwhelming 85% are opposed to reductions in our budgets, and 95% want more fire-fighters.

These are the views and desires of the people who voted you into office, they gave you a mandate to govern responsibly, and not destroy an organisation whose ethos is to save their lives and protect their property. 

Give us the tools and we’ll do the job.  

Yours faithfully    

